




Disclaimer:
This history was written using press cuttings, annual reports and other material in the HACVS 
archives, as well as the memories of staff past and present. We apologise for any errors or 
omissions.
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Today’s Councils for Voluntary Service are 
descendants of the Councils for Social Services 
(CSS’s) that existed at local level in many areas 
for much of the 20th century. The very first 
CSS was established in Hampstead in 1907 by 
an “indefatigable philanthropist and busybody”, 
Thomas Hancock Nunn. Nunn’s aim was to 
establish a broadly based body that would 
combine the resources of “all the churches, 
all the municipal bodies and all the voluntary 
organisations in a given local government 
area” in order to address the social needs of its 
residents. 

Nearer to home in Yorkshire, the Bradford 
City Guild of Help was established in 1904 
and by 1906 was issuing a monthly magazine 
entitled “Help”. Across the Pennines in Liverpool 
the Liverpool Council for Voluntary Aid was 
established in 1909 and included amongst its 
purposes “That this service should be efficiently 
and wisely directed towards large ends” and 
“That voluntary charities should maintain their 
proper sphere, and that for three reasons: 
expense, flexibility, and ‘voluntary kindness’ 
is beneficial to him that gives and to him that 
takes’”. The impetus for these organisations 
arose from the wish to tackle the disease, 
poverty, ignorance and crime which prevailed 
in the UK in the latter part of the nineteenth 
century. Many organisations were formed to give 
relief to individuals but CSS’s aimed to broaden 
out from the limited concept of relief work to 
a concern for the quality of life for the whole 
community. 

By the end of the First World War a new 
movement was underway which flowed into the 
establishment of the National Council for Social 
Services in 1919. The new organisation was 
funded by a legacy from Edward Vivian Birchall, 
who had died in 1916 after being wounded 
whilst fighting in France. Before the war Birchall 
had been very active in setting up the National 
Association of Guilds of Help and left £1,000 to 
his friend, S P Grundy, ‘to do some of the things 
we talked about”. 

Introduction:
What’s in a name?

The NCSS eventually became the National 
Council for Voluntary Organisations (NCVO) and 
throughout the 20th century helped to establish 
many key charitable organisations, including 
Rural Community Councils, Citizens Advice 
Bureaux, Relate, Age UK and our own National 
Association for Voluntary and Community Action 
(NAVCA). It is worth noting that representatives 
from central and local government were 
involved from the very start of NCSS, with the 
Local Government Board sending out the initial 
invitation to lord mayors, mayors and chairmen 
to request their support.

Research does not currently show why 
Harrogate citizens came relatively late in the 
day to embrace the potential of a Council for 
Voluntary Service but the town’s history offers 
some explanation. Developed as a spa resort, 
Harrogate escaped much of the impact of rapid 
industrialisation felt by neighbouring cities such 
as Leeds, Bradford and York. As a magnet for 
wealthy visitors from both home and abroad the 
town developed an air of prosperity and gentility 
which in turn attracted new residents keen to 
set up home in fine houses and enjoy the town’s 
impressive parks, open spaces and cultural life. 
Here indeed was the opportunity for a healthy 
lifestyle, far from the pollution and poverty of 
many Yorkshire towns and cities. The history 
of Harrogate & Area CVS starts with a focus on 
harnessing the potential of volunteers rather 
than tackling disease, poverty and ignorance, 
followed by a recognition that a thriving 
voluntary & community sector can make a huge 
contribution given a modest investment in co-
ordination and support. 

Quality of Life for the whole 
community

Harnessing the potential of 
volunteers in Harrogate

Sources:
National Council for Voluntary Organisations: 
http://www.ncvo-vol.org.uk/about/NCVO-from-1919-to-1993

Voluntary Action History Society: http://www.vahs.org.uk/
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This history of Harrogate CVS is filled with 
examples of people seeing a local need and 
doing something about it. At the heart of it 
is Ann Morris. She saw the need to provide 
support for volunteering as a result of both her 
own experiences and her knowledge that other 
people in Harrogate had a similar need.  Her 
drive, enthusiasm and ability to get other people 
involved as well as her vision started the story of 
Harrogate CVS. 

Ann’s desire to make a difference led to the 
setting up of Yorkshire’s first volunteer centre 
and from here the CVS has its origins. The CVS is 
now established at the heart of voluntary action 
in Harrogate. They have developed into a really 
good example of what a NAVCA member can be, 
last year supporting 350 organisations, helping 
52 groups to set up or develop, giving funding 
advice to 66 organisations and helping over 700 
people get involved in volunteering.

And this is also the story of how small actions 
can grow. In 1973 a midnight walk raised 
£120 – Harrogate’s most recent Midnight 
Walk raised over £100,000 for St Michael’s 
Hospice. The first training sessions were set 
up specifically for volunteers in 1973. The CVS 
now has courses covering a wide range of topics 
including fundraising, governance and volunteer 
management that attract attendees from across 
Yorkshire.

This history also gives us an important lesson 
about the importance of working together. The 
success of the CVS is only possible because 
of the wide range of people and organisations 
that have been prepared to support the idea 
of having an organisation to support local 
charities, community groups and volunteering.  
This includes the invaluable support from local 
businesses and the councils as well as other 
voluntary organisations.

As the national membership charity for CVS 
and other similar organisations, this history of 
Harrogate CVS confirms what we already knew 
- that Harrogate CVS is a great example of what 
our members can do. In 2006 Harrogate CVS 
was one of the first six organisations nationally 
to be awarded with our Quality Award. An award 
that demonstrates they are a leading provider of 
services to voluntary and community groups. We 
were delighted to be able to renew this award in 
2011.

This publication is a fitting tribute to the 25 
years the CVS has worked to support people, 
communities and charities in the Harrogate 
area. It shows the value of having such a strong 
supporter of local voluntary action. Times change 
and different challenges are thrown up but this 
history shows that the CVS will always be there 
to help.

Foreword
By Joe Irvin, Chief Executive of NAVCA
(National Association for Voluntary and Community Action)
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In the 1970s Harrogate was a much smaller 
place compared to the town of today - a video 
of the time http://www.yfaonline.com/
film/harrogate-boardroom-north promotes 
Harrogate as an attractive Conference venue, 
with facilities such as the Exhibition Halls. There 
were many other local attractions featured, 
including the brand new Coppice Valley leisure 
pool, now replaced by the Hydro. 

An important development featured in the video 
was the brand new Leeds/Bradford airport, which 
was promoted alongside the introduction of town 
centre disc parking! One of the most important 
employers of the time was ICI, and Harrogate 
was famous for the development of miracle fibres 
such as Terylene and Crimplene.  

The floral displays and the Stray were, as they 
still are, features to bring visitors to the town. 

But then, as now, behind the prosperous facade 
there were disadvantaged areas of the town and 
always a need for volunteers.  

Harrogate in the 1970s

Harrogate CVS celebrates its 25th birthday in 
2013, but the story of the CVS begins much 
earlier - in the 1970s with the opening of the 
Volunteer Centre.  

The Harrogate Herald of 16 May 1973 carried an 
article with the headline:

‘Volunteer Centre opens this month’

to announce the opening of Harrogate’s, and 
indeed Yorkshire’s, first Volunteer Centre. Ann 
Morris had put the show on the road that led to 
the organisation we know today. 

The 1970s  
The Volunteer Centre Opens

“Volunteer Centre Opens This Month” - 
Harrogate Herald 16/5/73

“Helping the Helpers” - 
Harrogate Herald, August 1973 



1973

Volunteer Centre 
opens

Where it all Began
In the early 1970s Ann Morris, a young parent of 
three children, was keen to train as a Red Cross 
Nurse. Part of her training involved spending 
time at Harrogate Hospital and, because of 
family commitments, for Ann this meant going 
along on Sundays. Unfortunately the hospital in 
those days was not well equipped for training 
volunteers and Ann found herself cleaning the 
wards. 

Her frustration increased when she returned 
home one Sunday to find her young son Michael 
nursing a badly burned hand after he had 
touched a live wire on the family train set. His 
father had treated the burn by rubbing on butter. 
This was the last straw and ended Ann’s career 
with the Red Cross. Michael’s hand healed but he 
bears the scar to this day! 

However the seeds were planted and, after 
discussions with others, Ann developed her 
ideas about how to give people a proper 
volunteering role. The next step was a 10 week 
Workers’ Educational Association course where 
representatives from voluntary organisations 
came along to explain how they could use the 
skills and enthusiasm of volunteers. Ann then 
read about a government funded Volunteer 
Centre in Berkhamstead and the rest … is 
history! 

The first Volunteer Centre office was based at 
the back of 17 James Street, at the side of what 
is now Hoopers store for men. The rent and 
running costs of £800 per annum were reported 
by the Advertiser with some concern. The office 
was decorated by nine boys from Granby Park 
Secondary School (now Harrogate High), and 
was staffed for 21.5 hours each week by Ann 
Morris and a team of fifteen volunteers. Some of 
those volunteers were friends of Ann’s and their 
husbands demanded an alarm in the office be 
connected to the local police station. 

The new Volunteer Centre was warmly welcomed 
by many in the community - by local people who 
were keen to embrace the idea of volunteering 
and by officers and elected members of 
Harrogate Borough Council who shared Ann’s 
vision. Volunteers were quickly being recruited 
and placed throughout the community, especially 
in local play schemes and in assisting older and 
vulnerable people in a variety of ways.  

Ahead of its time the Volunteer Centre was 
encouraging children to volunteer in the school 
holidays, in many cases supporting older people 
with gardening, decorating and other tasks. That 
first summer involved children being supervised 
to clear litter from local playgrounds. The 
volunteers were undeterred by other local young 
people throwing the litter back! 

The next summer saw the development of play 
schemes – a huge organisational achievement 
– with a wide range of activities, including 
children going out to conservation projects, and 
also visiting residential homes to perform plays, 
sometimes with the puppets they had made. 

These annual summer schemes became an 
important feature in the following years, with 
120 teenagers taking part in 1973, with adult 
supervisors to support the young people. CRB 
checks were something for the future! 

The First Volunteers are 
recruited 

“Working Holiday” - 
Harrogate Herald, 24/07/74 
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From the earliest days, one of the most 
important features was activities and outings for 
disabled children, at a time when the needs of 
disabled children were often overlooked.

Fundraising was also taking place with £120 
raised by a 41 mile sponsored walk by pupils 
at Granby, the funds being shared between the 
Volunteer Centre and Botton Village.  

Ann also recognised the importance of training 
and, in September 1973, set up the first courses 
at Harrogate College designed for volunteers 
working with hearing impaired and visually 
impaired people. The cost was £1 per head.

The 1970s saw many new ideas developing into 
local support schemes – from companionship for 
isolated older people at Christmas to volunteer 
car drivers helping people to get out and about. 

In January 1975 the Volunteer Centre announced 
it had helped over 200 people find volunteering 
opportunities, and that year moved to 101 
Station Parade to share offices with the Guild 
of Help and the Citizens’ Advice Bureau – a 
move that helped the Volunteer Centre to meet 
increasing demand. Once again Granby Park 
students helped to decorate the new offices. 

By the late 1970s mental health support was 
added to the activities of the Volunteer Centre 
and, working closely with the Community Health 
Council, the first training in mental health 
awareness for volunteers was delivered. 

In 1979 the annual grant from North Yorkshire 
County Council was increased from £400 to 
£1,200!   

“Midnight Walk raises £120” - 
Harrogate Herald 27/6/73

“It’s holidays with play” - 
Harrogate Herald 27/6/73

“Children From Granby High School” - 
Harrogate Herald 26/6/74
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Celebrating first

 
10 years of the

Volunteer Centre

1983

The 1980s  
Towards becoming a CVS

By 1980, just as in the early 21st century, rising 
unemployment and cuts in government spending 
led to greater recognition of the importance 
of volunteering. The Volunteer Centre was 
important in helping unemployed people to find 
volunteering opportunities to gain experience 
and skills. It also became increasingly recognised 
as a place where support for people in need 
could be found. 

High youth unemployment led to the setting 
up of the Manpower Services Commission with 
the Volunteer Centre acting as sponsor to the 
programme with responsibility for 50 young 
people who engaged in the ’Community Venture 
Youth Training Scheme’. 

1983 was the 10th anniversary of the Volunteer 
Centre, and was described by the Yorkshire Post 
as: ‘A Shining Decade of Achievement’. 

However, financial problems were looming and 
Ann Morris, still an unpaid volunteer, was by 
then working 35 hours per week, and was feeling 
under pressure. In addition new accommodation 
was needed urgently. A lifeline came from North 
Yorkshire County Council Social Services and, in 
October 1983, the Volunteer Centre was able to 
move to larger premises at 6 Victoria Avenue, 
opposite the Library. 

1984 saw the Volunteer Centre rapidly expanding 
with the Annual Report describing a growing 
demand for community support, especially 
for older people. A number of projects were 
launched, including Be a Friend Visiting Scheme 
(still around as Supporting Older People and now 
an independent charity), RSVP (Retired Senior 
Volunteer Programme), and the Community 
Transport Scheme (later becoming part of the 
Little Red Bus operations). 

By 1985 Ann described the work of the Volunteer 
Centre as ‘snowballing’ with the finances still 
not keeping pace. Harrogate Borough Council at 
last agreed to give additional financial support 
to employ a Volunteer Bureau Organiser and 
a Development Worker. This was not before 
an initial rejection of a request for £5,000 and 
much resistance from some Harrogate Borough 
Councillors who, as the Harrogate Advertiser 
reported, were against the idea of paid workers 
and felt that this sort of expansion was quite 
unnecessary! The Volunteer Bureau’s new 
worker, located within the Volunteer Centre, 
interviewed and sign-posted 150 volunteers in 
1986. 

Shining decade of 
achievement

“Concern as crisis looms at Centre” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 11/10/85 

910



1987

First ever National

 
Volunteers Week

1987 saw the first ever National Volunteers Week 
and a range of events and activities to celebrate 
and thank the many volunteers involved in the 
growing voluntary and community sector. 

Two publications launched in 1988 continue to 
meet voluntary and community sector needs 
today. The ‘Where to Turn’ Directory of Voluntary 
and Community Organisations and the ‘Care 
in Action’ Newsletter have both stood the test 
of time, albeit more often than not circulated 
electronically today. 
  

The expanding role of the organisation meant 
steps were being taken towards becoming a 
Council for Voluntary Service. In November 1988 
an inaugural meeting was held at the Parliament 
Rooms (now Wetherspoons pub) chaired by 
Leslie Fox in the presence of the Mayor and 
Mayoress of Harrogate. 90 organisations 
affiliated to show their support for the new 
organisation. 

By now the CVS was receiving further financial 
support from the County Council and the Health 
Authority, as well as the Borough Council. 
However in 1989 the issue of paying salaries 
to people working in charities was once again 
on Harrogate Borough Council’s agenda when 
elected members voted to cut the CVS grant by 
half. The grant was restored the following year 
but still with the Harrogate Advertiser reporting 
comments from Councillors such as ‘…they are 
not voluntary organisations if they are paying 
salaries to staff’ under the heading: ‘Harrogate 
Charity Group Pay Storm’.  

The CVS is formed

1988

Harrogate & Area 
Council for Voluntary

Service formed

“Invaluable Guide” - 
Harrogate Herald 17/06/94 
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The 1990s  
Forums, Projects & Much More

The early 1990s was a time of great activity with 
the successful development of five Harrogate and 
Knaresborough Toy Libraries. 
 

This period also saw the establishment of 
the first CVS Forums which brought together 
representatives from all sectors to share 
information and ideas to improve and develop 
local community services. 

The first Forums included the Learning 
Disabilities Forum, the Children & Families Forum 
and the Physical & Sensory Disabilities Forum, 
as well as the Disability Action Group. The 
Forums played a major part in flagging up gaps 
in services and campaigning for improvements. 
For example in 1994 a Learning Disabilities 
Forum survey warned of a looming crisis in the 
shortage of accommodation for learning disabled 
people living at home with aging parents. The 
early Forums no longer exist but they laid the 
foundations for the multi-agency working that 
continues today in the shape of many other CVS-
led forums and partnerships.  

Ahead of her time again, Ann Morris had seen 
the need for the Forums, and for related events 
for sharing information with the wider public. In 
the later 1990s very popular events on topics 
such as bullying and the challenges of parenting 
teenagers (‘Help! I’ve got a Teenager’) were held 
with large audiences and strong local support.  

The early 1990s was a time which also saw 
the development of several local charities and 
much-needed support was given to them. These 
included organisations such as the Disability 
Information Service (later becoming part of 
Citizens’ Advice Bureau), Shopmobility, Electric 
Rainbow Arts, Harrogate Advocacy Scheme, Time 
Together, and Essential Needs Furniture Store - 
many of which continue to this day. 

The provision of information and advice was also 
becoming a greater part of the CVS work. 1993 
saw the publication of the first Transport Leaflet 
designed to help people to find alternative forms 
of transport when they were unable to use buses 
or trains. This was one of several achievements 
noted at the AGM that year.

“Just The Ticket” - 
Harrogate Advertiser November 1991 

Harrogate Advertiser 7/11/97 
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In 1994 the first Funder Finder software 
package was installed to assist voluntary and 
community organisations to find funding. In 1995 
the Directory of Sport and Leisure for People 
with Disabilities in the Harrogate District was 
published.  

Where there was a community need, with the 
help of the CVS, a way forward was found. 
Fittingly in 1992 Ann Morris was awarded 
the MBE in recognition of her work and then, 
in 1995, was chosen to receive the Woman 
in the Community Award by the Soroptimist 
International Group in Harrogate.  

Later in the 1990s the front page of the 
Harrogate Herald dated 6 November 1996 carried 
a headline ‘Progress through Partnership’. The 
Council Leader of the time, Phil Willis (now 
Lord Willis of Knaresborough after a successful 
career as the local MP for Harrogate and 
Knaresborough), described his intention to 
‘establish a Voluntary Sector Forum to coordinate 
the partnership between the Council and 
voluntary groups’. The article featured positive 
responses from both Ann Morris and Lynette 
Barnes of Ripon CVS and the Harrogate Borough 
Council Voluntary Sector Forum was launched. 

In 1997 attention was also focusing on local 
community events known as ‘Voice of the 
People’, which were intended to give local people 
a voice in the development of local services. The 
CVS played an important part in organising and 
raising awareness of these events.  

Ann’s work is recognised

“Computer system to trust in” - 
Harrogate Herald 02/04/94 

“Progress through Partnership” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 6/11/96 
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1990’s
EARLY

CVS Projects 
supporting 

vulnerable people 
were set up

Supporting Older 
People, Carers’ Time 

Off, Help at Home 
Scheme, Mental Health 
Project, Opening Doors 

for Disabled People
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1997

Move to 
Community House
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The late 1990s
This time saw the establishment of a volunteer-
led initiative, the Domestic Abuse Forum, which 
was to find a home with the CVS alongside the 
other Forums. 

The CVS has always been keen to acknowledge 
its own volunteers, whether they have supported 
the work of the CVS-managed projects or 
assisted in the office. During National Volunteers 
Week in 1997 three of those volunteers were 
given long-service awards for their commitment. 

By the summer of 1998 the CVS said farewell 
to Ann Morris who entered a well-deserved and 
very active retirement. From her initial idea 
of bringing volunteering opportunities to local 
people had grown a well-respected CVS; an 
organisation at the heart of Harrogate’s voluntary 
and community sector, and with volunteering still 
an integral part of the organisation. 

CVS volunteers are recognised

“Here’s to a total of 23 years voluntary service” - 
Harrogate Advertiser, June 1997
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At the end of the 1990s, Hazel McGrath, having 
managed the CVS Mental Health Project for 
five years, was appointed to the new role of 
CVS Director. The CVS continued to respond to 
local people’s need for support services, and 
was always pro-active in seeking opportunities 
to support the needs of its growing member 
organisations, and to ensure the sustainability of 
the CVS and its projects. 

Collaborative working, always an important 
feature of CVS work, stepped up a gear as new 
partnerships, both formal and informal, were 
developed.  

Over the years churches and faith groups in 
Harrogate have been instrumental in leading 
new developments, such as the Harrogate 
Homeless Project, and have also played their 
part in supporting the CVS in many ways, from 
being a supportive voice to involvement in the 
governance of the organisation. 

Other successful partnerships with the 
private sector also developed as they became 
increasingly aware of their corporate social 
responsibility commitments. In one case this 
led to a mentoring scheme called ‘Generations 
in Action’ with the CVS in a new relationship 
with the North Yorkshire Business Education 
Partnership. Although this was not a long-term 
project, the stronger links made with Harrogate 
College and other education providers proved 
more enduring. 

Moving towards 
the 21st Century

Another CVS Forum was established in 1999 
to meet local needs - the Children and Young 
People’s Mental Health Group. Membership 
flourished and a new directory and website 
of support services for workers and parents 
of children and young people was produced 
called ‘Express the Mess’ – a name given to it 
by the children of the Women’s Refuge – which 
proved popular enough to be reprinted twice 
in quick succession. This was followed in 2002 
by ‘Connect n’ Cope’; for lower and middle 
school students. Later in 2008 the provision of 
information still played an important part in the 
Forum’s work with a new publication produced - 
this time children and young people’s needs at 
years 9 and 10 were addressed directly with the 
new pocket–sized ‘Guide for Life’, with a cover 
designed by young people at Trax - the drop-in 
centre for young people on Station Bridge.

New Forums and Partnerships

“Guide For Life Launch” 
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2000 and beyond-
A maturing CVS  
And so the CVS moved into the year 2000, with 
the establishment of a long overdue pension 
scheme for staff, and also playing host to a 
field worker for a new project called Better 
Government for Older People. 

By 2001 there were new structures in place 
in health, and positive relationships were 
formed with the Primary Care Group, leading 
to a new CVS initiative - the Voluntary Sector 
Health Forum - a forum for voluntary sector 
representatives to engage with and influence 
health services. 

The CVS Annual Review of 2000/01 listed 17 
multi-agency partnerships, many led by local 
government, health and social care, in which 
the CVS was involved. This involvement was an 
important indicator of the recognition that the 
needs of local vulnerable people would best be 
understood and met by listening to those closely 
connected to local communities - the voice of 
the voluntary and community sector was being 
heard. 

The Cancer Support Network was established in 
2001 with the help of local interested people, 
an information booklet was produced, and the 
group continues to this day as the Cancer Action 
Partnership. Two successful events to bring 
information to people living with cancer and their 
families were held in 2004 and later in 2011. The 
Cancer Information Event in 2004 at Pavilions 
attracted wide attention, possibly because of the 
presence of the famous Calendar Girls.   

A new version of the Cancer Support Services 
booklet was produced in 2011 on behalf of the 
Cancer Action Partnership and launched at the 
second information event at Pavilions.

These were the days of the newly emerging 
Compact between the Government and the 
voluntary sector and, in Harrogate, the CVS 
led the process to develop a Compact between 
Harrogate Borough Council and the local 
voluntary and community sector. At this time 
Hazel McGrath was working closely with a 
Borough Council colleague, Karen Weaver. Little 
did they know what the future would hold for 
Karen by 2009! In 2007 the CVS was awarded a 
Compact Commendation for Excellence for their 
joint work with the Council. 

But still in 2001 greater awareness of the CVS 
role followed as a result of the Compact work 
and when the Harrogate District Strategic 
Partnership was formed by the Borough Council 
the CVS was an early member, with Hazel later 
becoming vice-chair. 

CVS awarded Commendation for 
Excellence

“Event supports cancer patients and families” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 21/10/11 

“Calendar Glrls’ date with Health Trust  ” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 17/09/04 
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Over the years the Volunteer Bureau was 
continuing to thrive – 2001 was the United 
Nations International Year of Volunteering and 
a celebration in the International Conference 
Centre attracted representatives from more than 
80 groups, and many potential volunteers were 
recruited by them. A highlight, thanks to Procter 
& Gamble, was the guest appearance of the ‘Daz 
dogs’ famous in TV adverts at that time. The 
event was a resounding success in spite of the 
shadow cast by the events of the previous day – 
11 September 2001. 

In December 2002, in a new partnership, 
the CVS produced a report commissioned by 
Harrogate Hospital. The report aimed to show 
the difference made by local organisations over 
the previous four years as a result of surveys 
and consultation events. The ever-present need 
for information about services and support 
was highlighted, as well as the description of 
actions taken by a range of organisations, in the 
public and voluntary sectors. The report was 
an important step in raising the profile of the 
CVS once again and led to the commissioning 
of a later report on the needs of the black and 
minority ethnic population of the district. 

In 2003 the first ‘Volcano’ was produced – a 
newsletter for volunteer-involving organisations.  
Another photo competition was organised by 
the Volunteer Bureau to celebrate National 
Volunteers Week.

Internally the CVS was improving its policies 
and procedures, always a challenge when there 
was so much to be done in the community, 
and the first step towards quality assurance 
was taken with the achievement at Level 1 of 
Pqasso (Practical Quality Assurance for Small 
Organisations). 

2001

United Nations 
International Year 

of Volunteering

“Daz dogs” - 2001 

“The rewards of being a volunteer” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 06/06/03 
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2003

Life Long Learning 
Development 
Project set up
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2003

Big Lottery 
Grants for CVS
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A New Era  
By 2004 a new era for the CVS began with 
the Government’s introduction of ‘ChangeUp – 
Capacity Building and Infrastructure Framework’ 
(how Mark Kennedy, always one to challenge 
jargon and needless bureaucracy, would have 
laughed at that name!). The joint working that 
had always existed between Harrogate CVS 
and Ripon CVS was set to be formalised and, 
with the support of consultant Linda Mitchell 
and Ripon CVS Director Lynette Barnes, the 
first joint plan was produced. Commitment to 
joint newsletters and other partnership working 
between both staff and boards was made, and 
the road between Harrogate and Ripon, always 
well travelled, became even more so. 

The mid-2000s were again a time of rapid 
development: 

Support for new organisations such as Remap 
was given. Help was also given to the Harrogate 
Lions in setting up their ‘Message in a bottle’ 
scheme’

A new Where to Turn Directory was produced and 
was set to reach an even wider audience.

In addition there was further partnership working 
under the heading of the ‘Working with Local 
Communities Initiative’ with the new Primary 
Care Trust, and the setting up of a Voluntary 
Sector Chief Officers’ Group, all taking place in a 
short space of time. 

In 2006 another celebration of volunteering was 
held in National Volunteers’ Week.

The CVS was also rising to a new challenge. 
Whilst there had always been a strong focus on 
making a difference in the local community now 
it became important to provide the evidence. The 
CVS began focusing explicitly on demonstrating 
outcomes by working towards becoming one 
of the first six CVS in the country to achieve a 
National Performance Standards Quality Award 
and this recognition was celebrated in the 
summer of 2006. This was no mean feat for a 
relatively small CVS and it was equally rewarding 
when the award was renewed in 2011. 

CVS receives National Quality 
Award 

“Find out where to turn in case of emergency” - 
Harrogate Herald 26/07/05 

 

“Giving something back can be a lot of fun” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 02/06/06
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In 2006, new links were forged with Harrogate 
Library with CVS support for their successful 
lottery bid for funds to modernise the library on 
Victoria Avenue, and then later the introduction 
of volunteering opportunities in the newly-
refurbished library. 

Another opportunity was grasped and a 
Volunteering Development initiative was set up, 
funded by the District’s Strategic partnership, 
to raise the profile of volunteering and to take 
volunteering to new places and people. It 
seemed the CVS had come full circle! 

But that was never going to be the end of the 
story. Much had been achieved in the previous 
ten years. The CVS income, still never wholly 
secure, had increased from £66,000 in 1998 
to £517,000 in 2008 and the range of income 
streams had considerably diversified. A record 
number of 11 Forums were being facilitated by 
the CVS. By now Hazel felt the need for part-
time working - it was time to hand over to 
someone else.

“Volunteers: The heart of our community” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 30/05/08  
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2007

Minority Ethnic 
Project set up
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2008

First Volunteering 
Oscars
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Another new era began early in 2009 with the 
appointment of Karen Weaver as CVS Director. 
Karen’s was a popular appointment, being a 
familiar face to many in the voluntary and 
community sector from her successful work with 
Harrogate Borough Council. 

Now in place for the first time was a five year 
strategic plan for the CVS complete with a 
performance management framework, strategic 
objectives, and performance indicators.

New Forums were developed to keep pace with 
the changing times – including the Actively 
Involving Children Network and an End of Life 
Care Forum. 

The need for greater support for voluntary 
sector managers and trustees was addressed by 
linking with the ‘Get on Board’ campaign, the 
establishment of a Trustee Network, and the re-
launching of the Chief Officers and Chairs Group 
which attracted over 60 members. 

Greater support for the voluntary sector in 
changing times was offered. Other infrastructure 
organisations across the County were given help 
to achieve the National Performance Standards 
Quality Award. In addition local organisations 
were offered help to become ‘tender-ready’ 
for the forthcoming new arrangements in 
commissioning and procurement. 

Hazel hands over to Karen

“CVS gets new director” - 
Harrogate Advertiser 30/01/09 

All smiles as Chairs and Chief 
Officers meet.
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Then the concept of the ‘Big Society’ was 
launched by the government – anyone familiar 
with the work of the CVS and the local voluntary 
and community sector would already be very 
aware of such a notion! With cuts to public 
services looming, the work of the CVS and the 
voluntary sector was more important than ever. 
Changes to the delivery of public services led to 
new groups needing CVS support, such as the 
group of volunteers now successfully running 
Bilton library. 

The CVS itself was undergoing structural changes 
in 2011 with the move to becoming a company 
limited by guarantee; an experience which 
stood the CVS in good stead to support other 
organisations embarking on the same process. 
With 115 member organisations demands for 
support were as many and varied as ever. 

Requests for funding advice and governance 
support were increasingly complex as many 
groups moved towards a social enterprise model. 
A total of 289 groups requested some form of 
advice, services or information in 2011. 
Familiar ways of working also continued – not 
least with the launch of a new Older People’s 
Forum at which more than 80 older people were 
present.  

In 2012 the Volunteer Centre helped 721 
people to find volunteering opportunities, 276 
organisations and more than 320 opportunities 
were registered with the Centre. In July the first 
V in the Park was held in the Valley Gardens to 
promote volunteering. 

And just as young people were involved in 
decorating the very first Volunteer Centre in 
the 1970s, so in 2012, with support from the 
Volunteer Centre, 200 young soldiers from the 
Army Foundation College were involved in many 
hours of volunteering to help local organisations. 

The Big Society

“Harnessing the power of volunteers at V in the Park” 
- Harrogate Advertiser 05/07/12
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A Final 
Thank You  
Harrogate CVS and the Volunteer Centre have always changed with the times to ensure support for 
local groups and individuals, and volunteers have always been at the heart of the organisation. 

Whatever the future brings the CVS would never have reached its 25th year celebrations without the 
many volunteers who have been involved over the years. 

Volunteers have been involved in so many different ways – 

-	 in administrative roles in the CVS offices

-	 as trustees guiding the strategic direction of the CVS 

-	 with CVS Projects, either supporting people in the community or as Project   
           advisory group members 

-	 representatives from local businesses who have given their time and   
           expertise 

-	 and last but not least, prospective volunteers who have been signposted   
           by the Volunteer Centre to the many voluntary and community organisations  
           in and around Harrogate. 

We thank them all on behalf of the whole Harrogate Community.   
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Postscript  
The Harrogate District remains a fine place to live and Harrogate has recently been described as the 
happiest town in the UK*. This is a wonderful accolade but, then as now, if you are not part of that 
prosperity then life can be as tough here as anywhere. Loneliness, isolation, poor mental health, 
unemployment, drug and alcohol abuse and poor housing are all to be found and more easily than 
you might think. Old age can bring challenges to people from all walks of life and access to affordable 
transport is an enduring issue for many, especially in the more rural areas. As throughout recent 
times the voluntary sector is on the frontline in providing support to those who are not able to enjoy 
everything that our area has to offer. The CVS continues to have a key role in ensuring that the support 
is “efficiently and wisely directed towards large ends” and our charitable objects are as relevant now as 
when we were founded:

•	 To promote any charitable purposes for the benefit of the public, primarily but not exclusively  
          in the local government area of Harrogate District and its environs (the ‘area of benefit’) and,  
          in particular, build the capacity of charities, voluntary organisations and social enterprises  
          and provide them with the necessary support, information and services to enable them to  
          pursue or contribute to any charitable purpose.

•	 To promote, organise and facilitate co-operation and partnership working between charities,  
          voluntary organisations and social enterprises; and statutory and other relevant bodies in the  
          achievement of the above purpose within the area of benefit 

•	 For the public benefit to assist in the advancement of education, the protection of mental and  
          physical health and the relief of poverty, distress and sickness, within the area of benefit. 

2013 is a historic year for Harrogate & Area CVS as we join forces with Ripon CVS to provide support 
for charities and volunteers across the 500 square miles of the Harrogate District, much of it rural 
in character. There are many challenges ahead but we will strive to carry forward the legacy of our 
founders and to ensure that the vital role and contribution of charities and volunteers continues to be 
valued and supported in our area.  

*Harrogate comes out on top in the Rightmove PLC Happy At Home Index for 2013 by virtue of its residents 
feeling ‘happy’ across a broad range of factors. Although the town did not rank highest on any single measure, 
it featured in the top 10 on four of the 12 measures, namely; investment (how much residents choose to spend 
on their home), safety (how safe people feel in their home and local community), recreation (the extent to which 
people enjoy spending time in the local area) and neighbourliness (how friendly and polite respondents consider 
their neighbours). 
http://www.rightmove.co.uk/news/articles/rightmove-news/harrogate-happy-at-home-index-2013
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CVS Trustees & Staff  
1980s

1990s
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2000s

Harrogate & Ripon Teams Join Together - April 2013
Welcome to David Allon, Viv Bannister, Malcolm Compton, Helen Flynn, Debs Johnston, Jill Lawson and 
Alana McGowan.
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How to Contact Us

Harrogate & Area Council for Voluntary Service Limited
Company limited by guarantee Registered in England and Wales

Registered Charity No. 1144758 Company No.7760477
34






